STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

January 21, 2016
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Jon Garner, Board Member

             

Gregory Schott, Board Member 

Joseph Radtka, Board Member 

Absent: 
Charles Kruger, Board Member
Keith Horton, Board Member
DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 



Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 

Sloane Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner PE LLC

Jim Berndt, Jim’s PTH
Vernon Gauss, Retired 

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:48 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the revised proposed agenda. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session, pursuant to 3-305 (b)(7) of the General Provisions Article, Maryland Annotated Code, at 10:49 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to obtain advice provided by Counsel regarding license applications, pursuant to § 3-305(b)(7) of the General Provisions Article, Annotated Code of Maryland.  Upon completion of the session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 10:58 a.m.  

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

The members reviewed the findings of the findings of the Executive Session held on January 21, 2016.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on December 17, 2015.  Upon Mr.  Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes as written.      

The members reviewed the minutes of the Executive Session held on December 17, 2015.  Upon Mr.   Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session minutes as written.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Closed Complaints
Investigation 
Pre-Charge

Plum-160004

Plum-160028
Plum-160046
Plum-160030


Plum-160033

Plum-160036

Plum-160039

Plum-160042

Plum-160043

Plum-160048


Upon Mr. Schott’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for December, 2015: 

            Plumber

     Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	3
	2
	1
	67%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	16
	4
	12
	25%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	5
	5
	0
	0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	17
	5
	12
	29%

	                              TOTAL
	41
	16
	25
	39%


Ms. Bailey reported that 41 candidates were tested in December, 16 passed, 25 failed with a 39% passing rate. Since January 2015, the passing rate is 37%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 36%.  There are currently 12,845 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS

A.  Tracer Wire  Update 

Mr. Schott stated that he had copies of the tracer wire questions for the Board to review.  AAG Kinstler inquired to Mr. Schott as to the origination of the questions and Mr. Schott explained that the questions originated from Mr. Wagner and the Board members.  After a brief discussion of the questions, the Board requested that question #9, pertaining to a clarification of Md. Pub. Util. Code Ann., § 12-129(b)(3)(ii) be revised.  Mr. Kastner suggested replacing “OTHER THAN” with “ON” so question #9 will state, “For instance ejector pumps and lift pumps located ON private property.”  Mr. Schott stated that he had checked with his electrical chief regarding question #14 regarding the use of braided and solid wire.  Mr. Garner asked Mr. Schott if the Board should specify braided or solid tracer wire.  Mr. Schott stated that the type of wiring was not addressed in the legislation. Ms. Bailey agreed with Mr. Schott and further explained that the provision specifies “insulated copper tracer wire that is suitable for direct burial and has an American wire gauge (AWG) of at least 10, or an equivalent product.”  Mr. Schott suggested that the Board review these questions prior to this information becoming available to the public.  AAG Kinstler stated that she would contact the agency who is responsible for enforcing this bill under the Public Utilities Article.  AAG Kinstler asked if she could share these questions and the Board’s interpretation of the statute to determine whether there is any conflict between the two agency’s interpretations of the statute. The Board considered AAG Kinstler’s comments and requested to table this discussion until the next scheduled meeting.             
B. Plumbing Code Review Update

Ms. Bailey stated that she has not received a response from the Secretary’s office approving the regulation to propose the Plumbing Code update and that there is currently a hold on regulations due to the General Assembly convening.  Ms. Bailey stated that she will have an update as soon as this information becomes available for the Board to review.       

NEW BUSINESS
A. Legislative Policy

Ms. Bailey called to the Board’s attention to the Legislative Policy Memorandum from DLLR Secretary, Kelly Schultz, dated January 4, 2016, among this month’s meeting materials.  Ms. Bailey emphasized that the memorandum provides that “unless a DLLR employee has been specifically authorized by the Legislature Office, with concurrence of the Department’s Secretary, to testify on a particular bill, an employee should not offer testimony to the General Assembly.  Employees should not contact a General Assembly member with regard to that issue, in his or her capacity as a representative of the Department”. Ms. Bailey reiterated that a Board member may not testify in Annapolis without the Secretary’s approval.  
B. Anne Arundel County Bill No. 113-15 

Mr. Radtka discussed Anne Arundel County Bill No. 113-15.  It is a local bill pertaining to utility contractors, which would permit utility contractors to construct, alter, repair, or modify a private water distribution system, private sewage system or private storm drain or any component part of these systems that connect to the public system.  Mr. Radtka believes that the bill would authorize an unlicensed individual to provide plumbing services, which might not be Code compliant.  Mr. Radtka believes a utility contractor should be a licensed plumber to perform such work.  Mr. Schott stated that if the utility contractor hires a licensed plumber to do the work, the conflict could be avoided.  AAG Kinstler suggested that the Board could contact Anne Arundel County, by a letter from Ms. Bailey, as long as the Secretary’s office approved the Board’s position prior to sending correspondence to Anne Arundel County.  Prior to this meeting, Ms. Bailey had contacted the Secretary’s office to determine whether the January 4, 2016 memo pertained to local legislation as well as Statewide legislation and is waiting for a response regarding this matter. 
Mr. Radtka stated that the local bill is contrary to the Board’s statute if a utility contractor (who is not also a licensed plumber) would be authorized to provide plumbing services. AAG Kinstler reminded the Board that Ms. Bailey must await the determination from the Office of the Secretary as to whether the Department’s Legislative Policy prohibited a Board member from corresponding with a local jurisdiction about the Board’s concerns regarding this local “legislation”.  Because the County is scheduled to act on this matter, AAG Kinstler suggested that Mr. Radtka contact the Office of the Secretary on or about January 29, 2016 if neither he nor the Board has been notified by Ms. Bailey that she has received a response to query.  Ms. Bailey agreed to follow up with the Secretary’s Office on behalf of the Board.  AAG Kinstler also suggested that the Board advise the Office of the Secretary of the Board interests the provisions of the State Plumbing Code to require that a licensed master plumber must make a connection from the property boundary to the building drain and that the Board considered this a public safety matter, if the a utility contractor does not have sufficient knowledge or experience to safely make a connection to the potable water supply.  Mr. Kastner requested that Ms. Bailey notify the Secretary’s Office of the Board’s opposition to this bill.   
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously voted that Anne Arundel County Bill No. 113-15 is in violation of the Code and the Board does not support this bill.  

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to inform Anne Arundel County only the Board interprets COMAR 09.20.01, into which the National Standard Plumbing Code is incorporated by reference, to require that a licensed Master Plumber must provide plumbing services within five (5) feet to the property line to the sewer. 

Mr. Radtka moved the Motion for the Board to notify Anne Arundel County that a licensed Master Plumber must run the line to the structure in accordance with COMAR 09.20.01 and under Business Occupations and Professions Article, Title 12.                    
CORRESPONDENCE

A. Reinstatement of Expired License
Ms. Bailey stated that correspondence, dated January 7, 2016, was received by a Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter requesting to reinstate his license that had been expired since May 15, 2011.  Ms. Bailey stated that, in accordance with Md. Bus. Occ. & Prof. Code Ann., § 12–309, the Board must reinstate an expired license if the licensee applies for reinstatement within 4 years after the license expires, and otherwise meets renewal requirements for the license.   Further, Ms. Bailey advised that § 12–309 prohibits the Board from reinstating an expired license or gas fitter certificate of an individual who fails to apply for reinstatement within 4 years after the license expires, unless less the individual meets the requirements for obtaining an original license, including passing the license examination. 
Mr. Kastner stated to Ms. Bailey that this applicant would be required to sit for a license exam because his license has been expired for more than four (4) years.  AAG Kinstler suggested to Ms. Bailey to cite section § 12-309(b) in response to the request for reinstatement of the journeyman license. Mr. Kastner requested that Ms. Bailey send the licensee a letter stating that he would also be required to complete a current backflow certification in order to re-test for a journeyman license.          

COUNSEL’S REPORT

There was no Counsel’s Report offered. 
CHAIR’S REPORT

There is no Chair’s report offered.  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Ms. Bailey reminded the Board and guests that the Winter Weather Policy for Board Meetings, effective 1/23/15 states, “If Maryland State Government has liberal leave or is closed due to inclement weather, the Board meeting and any hearings scheduled for that day are cancelled. The Board will reconvene on the next regularly scheduled meeting date and hearings will be re-scheduled.” This policy is posted on the Plumbing Board website. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Vernon Gauss inquired about the enforcement of the Tracer Wire legislation and whether it falls under the Plumbing Code.  Mr. Kastner stated that sewer pipe going to a septic tank likely be under the jurisdiction of the Health Department and the County Plumbing Inspector.  He further explained that when the bill reading tracer wire was introduced, the septic issue was not addressed. AAG Kinstler confirmed that the enactment of the bill did not change the language of plumbing law, Md. Bus. Occ. & Prof. Code Ann, Title 12.  Mr. Kastner stated that the legislation is designed to protect the public.  AAG Kinstler stated that tracer wire matters are addressed under the public utilities law, § 12-129, unless the provision of plumbing of services that involved the use or installation of tracer wire independently constituted a violation of the State Plumbing Code.  Counsel suggested that the Board may want to ask Ms. Bailey to draft a concept paper for the Secretary’s approval to promulgate regulations to clarify the provision of plumbing services that involve the use of tracer wire.  

ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Radtka’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 12:29 p.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Michael Kastner, Chair




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 
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